
Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00 pm, 15th February 2010, at the Village Hall, Gwaelod y Garth.
PRESENT: -

Councillors: 

Lindsay Davies (Chairman), Penri Williams, Stewart McKay, 




Mike Jones, Sandie Rosser, John Harrison & Sheila Dafis,
 
ALSO PRESENT: -
County Councillors:
Craig Williams & Delme Bowen
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:

Stuart Thomas, Sara Pickard, Wynford Ellis Owen, Eric Priday & 



Gill Rees,
There were 16 members of the public present and the Chairman welcomed everybody to the meeting and explained the procedures that would be followed.  The Clerk distributed copies of the agenda and minutes.
145
Police Matters
The Clerk advised the meeting that PC Tebbutt was not working but he had supplied a list of the crimes that had occurred in the Community Council area between 13th January and 11th February 2010.  The Clerk advised members as follows: 

Pentyrch – 3 crimes, 

Church Road, attempted burglary (14.1.10), 

Pen y Cwm, theft of Land Rover (26.1.10), 

Llwynda Ddu Farm theft of Quad Bike (2.2.10),
Gwaelod y Garth – 2 crimes, 

Old Drift Garage theft of batteries (second-hand x 100)(22.1.10), 

Viaduct Road, Commercial burglary (25.1.10),

Creigiau – 2 crimes, 

Castle Close, shed broken into lawn mower taken (28.1.10), 

Cardiff Road attempted burglary; window broken then disturbed (8.2.10),

Capel Llanilltern – 1 crime, 

Damage to property due to a domestic dispute (1.2.10).
There had also been a detected crime with 2 persons arrested for shoplifting in Tesco’s, Creigiau.  The next Pact Meeting for Creigiau/St Fagans will be at St Fagans village hall 7pm on Tuesday 9 March 

146
Public Session

Cllr Davies clarified that there were two main groups present tonight.  There were those who had attended in respect of their representations regarding the missing bus-seat in Gwaelod y Garth and those who had attended in respect of the distribution of monies following the proposed sale of the Rest Centre.  She felt that in view of this, Agenda Item 11, would be brought forward and would be discussed immediately after Agenda Item 3, ‘Matters Arising from the Public Session.’  Cllr Davies then asked for somebody from Gwaelod y Garth to start and asked that all speakers identify themselves for the benefit of the minutes.
Mr Geraint Collins was the first to speak and he commented that there had been no record on the Police report of the vandalism that had taken place to the bus-seat on Main Road, outside 1 Nant-y-Garth.  He went on to say that the bus-seat had been put there by the Community Council for the people in Gwaelod and that it had been demolished.  He was supported by other members of the public who, in turn, were advised by the Clerk and the Chairman of the steps that had been taken to restore the bus-seat and the problems that had been encountered with the land-owner, Mr Keith Roberts, the Cardiff CC and also the individual who was trying to claim the land by adverse possession.  Cty Cllr Craig Williams confirmed the issues, as set out by the Chairman, and stated that it was hoped that there would be a meeting towards the end of the week to move the issue along.  Cllr Davies felt that it was necessary to draw a line under this discussion for this meeting; but proposed that the matter be an Agenda Item for the next meeting where, it was hoped, further information may be to hand.  This was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
Cty Cllr Craig Williams went on to advise that he had arranged a meeting with the Chairman of Cardiff Bus for 3pm on Wednesday 24th February and the Clerk confirmed for him that Cllrs Harrison and Jones both wished to be in attendance.  

He also confirmed that two officers from the CCC (Highways), namely Phil Cadenne and Guy Weinstock were to accompany him, towards the end of the week to examine Pentyrch’s roads.  He also advised that he had arranged for the long-standing issue over School Lane, GYG to be resolved where poor repairs in the past had caused flooding problems for some residents.
Ken Hughes pointed out that the cheap repairs carried out to roads were not cost-effective as they required further repair within a short space of time, whereas if more had been spent to do a better job it would last longer.  

David Pendlebury introduced himself as representing 1st Creigiau Scouts and spoke of the long involvement of the Scouts in respect of the Rest Centre.  He pointed out that the Scouts had first occupied the Rest Centre in 1977, rescuing the property from dereliction and putting in new floor, roof, toilets, kitchen, etc.  Although the Pentyrch Scouts had foundered, the 1st Creigiau Scouts were flourishing, with 140 members aged between 6 and 18 and many of these members were from Pentyrch. They had their own hall and wanted to fund further projects at the hall and the surrounding grounds.  He asked that part of the proceeds from the sale of the Rest Centre be used to fund these projects for the benefit of the children of Creigiau and Pentyrch.
Ann Angle introduced herself as a member of the Pentyrch W.I. and stated that the W.I. had begun life in the Rest Centre in 1949.  She had been designated to speak on behalf of the members of the W.I. requesting that the monies from the sale of the Rest Centre be ring-fenced for the youth of Pentyrch as there were insufficient facilities for them.
Mrs Barbara Rodd introduced herself as the President of Pentyrch Village Hall and quoted from the PCC Community Plan where one of the Council’s short term projects was to support improved provision for the youth of the area.  She felt that some form of building should be built for the youth of Pentyrch as there was nowhere for them to go.  

Mr Harry Rees then spoke and referred to the covenant which stated that the Rest Centre ‘was for the benefit of the inhabitants of Pentyrch and Penygarn and of the neighbourhood’.  He made the point that it was the intent behind the covenant when the document was drawn up that was important.  He agreed with other speakers that there was not a lot for the youth in Pentyrch and this was also reiterated by Mrs Jenny Rees, who urged that the monies raised be used for the youth of Pentyrch.
Mrs Angle wanted to make the point that she represented over 80 members of the W.I. which was a large body of people.  Finally, Mr Hughes queried why the money could not be used to pay off the mortgage of the PVH and help fund an extension.

147
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

Cllr Jones stated he would speak to Cty Cllr Williams separately regarding some of the issues he had raised but he advised the meeting that he had emailed CCC, again, regarding the situation of the inoperative lights and poor road surface and had asked for details of the risk assessment that should have been carried out.  
He went on to say he was supportive of everybody who had turned up, in respect of the issue over the Rest Centre, but he urged that no decision should be made tonight as he felt that there should be a village meeting about where the monies from the sale should be spent.  Cllr Harrison agreed with Cllr Jones.
148
To consider how the assets from the sale of the Rest Centre will be spent.
The Clerk drew members’ attention to the report he had prepared specifically for this subject where he had covered the issues under four main headings of a brief history of the Rest Centre, the involvement of the PCC, the legal position from the Council’s solicitor and the Clerk’s recommendation.  He also advised members that he had been inundated with emails from people in Pentyrch who, in the main, were asking that any monies raised from the sale of the Rest Centre be ring-fenced for spending within Pentyrch.  The Clerk advised that all these emails and letters were recorded on the Clerk’s supplementary report and he highlighted a letter from Peter Davies, a former Community Councillor, who was advocating that the Council’s solicitor should seek Counsel’s advice as to the extent that the sale proceeds could be used.
Cllr Jones felt that there were differences in the Clerk’s report and that the village should be aware of previous correspondence.  He reiterated that he felt there should not be a decision made tonight and that all documents should be available for inspection.  The Chairman queried whether there was any correspondence that was not in the possession of the Clerk and was reassured by Cllrs Jones and Harrison that this was not the case.  The Clerk advised members that where he had used italics in his report he was quoting directly from documents received from the solicitor.  There followed a general discussion about the issues.
Cllr Penri Williams thanked the Clerk for his full report and disagreed with seeking further legal advice.  He confirmed that the discussion at this time was about where the funds would be spent following the sale of the land and buildings known as the Rest Centre.  He understood that no arrangements had yet been made as it was felt that the housing situation should improve in order to sell at the optimum time.  He wanted to simplify matters and proposed that any money raised from the sale of the Rest Centre be kept for use in the village of Pentyrch.  This was seconded by Cllr Harrison and a vote was called.  There were four votes for the proposal and one against and it was therefore carried.

149
Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 18th January 2010
Cllr Williams moved that the minutes be accepted, and this was seconded by Cllr Harrison.  Cllr Jones felt that at Paragraph 138.5 there should be a further line stating ‘The Police should have ensured that they had enough vehicles before they expanded the area’, as this was something that he had said.  Cllr Williams said that the minutes were accurate and did not need any additions.  Cllr Jones felt that he was being side-lined and Cllr Harrison agreed that Cllr Jones had said this.  It was felt, as there had been a proposer, seconder and agreement for the minutes, that the Council should move on.  The Clerk advised that he would record the line that Cllr Jones felt had been omitted in the minutes for this meeting.  This was accepted and the minutes were duly signed.
150
Matters Arising
Paragraph 136 (Paragraph 123)
Cllr Jones asked what update there had been on the illegal stables and the Clerk advised him that the last information he had received was from Cllr Davies in her Councillor’s Report on the meeting of the NW Conservation Group. Cllr Jones advised that he believed the matter had become a Catch-22 situation with the removal of the illegal stables depending on the outcome of the application for stables in another part of the field. He felt that this could prove to be a mistake.
Paragraph 136 (Paragraphs 127. 9)
Cllr Jones advised that Cardiff Bus was linked with Stagecoach, Arriva Trains and others, in a scheme called ‘plus bus’ which meant that you could conceivably purchase a train ticket on the bus.  If this was available there was no good reason why the £3 Cardiff Bus rover fare could not be available on the buses that came through the PCC area.  
Paragraph 136 (Paragraph 123)
Cllr Harrison asked whether any progress had been made in whether Gwaelod y Garth could share a Community Sweeper with Tongwynlais.  The Clerk advised that he had received a letter from CCC which had been included within the list of Correspondence and had been forwarded to the GYG Councillors.  The bottom line was that CCC turned down the request and gave reasons for their decision.  Cllr Williams asked that the letter be forwarded to all Councillors.  Clerk to arrange  
Paragraph 142
Cllr Jones proposed that ‘Traffic and Road Management’ should become a standing agenda item and went on to give reasons for his proposal. This was seconded by Cllr Harrison and, following a discussion, it was agreed that this topic would become a standing agenda item.  Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 144
Cllr Jones referred to his Councillor’s Report dated 18.1.09 and advised that he had received a full response from Sean Hannaby.  The Clerk asked if he could have a copy of the response and Cllr Jones advised he would forward it to him.
151
Community Link
Cllr Williams advised Councillors that the closing date for the next Link was 5th March 2010.  Cllr Davies advised that Norma Proctor was intending to submit an article regarding the missing bus-seat.  Cllr Dafis was keen to get a photograph of the new footpath constructed by Creigiau Travel in to the Link and it was suggested that she take a digital photograph which could then be forwarded to the editor.  Cllr Rosser advised Councillors that members of Hilltop Theatre Company had recently appeared on the BBC quiz programme ‘Eggheads’ and suggested an article about this may also be forthcoming.  
152
Clerk’s Report
152.1
Precept 2010/2011
The Clerk advised members of the changes to the multiplier which had meant that the cost of the PCC precept had decreased by 0.75%.
152.2
Wales International Business Park
The Clerk advised members that enquiries had not revealed David Temple-Morgan to be a lawyer.
152.3
Appointments to Community Health Councils
The Clerk had circulated this to all Councillors and advised them of how to make an application should they choose to do so. 
152.4
Dignity at Work ~ Bullying and Harassment Policy
The new policy was agreed by members and would be circulated to all staff members.  Clerk to arrange
152.5
Charter between CCC and the Cardiff Community Councils
The Clerk advised the members of the hiatus that had occurred in trying to secure the Charter and the steps that Radyr & Morganstown CC had now taken in an effort to break the deadlock.  Cty Cllr Williams advised that he had been chasing a meeting with Kate Berry and he now intended laying down a motion to get her to do what she had promised.  Cllr Penri Williams advised that One Voice Wales had also tried to push the matter forward but without success.  Following a general discussion, it was agreed that the Clerk should write to WAG with a copy to the acting Chief Executive of CCC, Tom Morgan. Clerk to arrange
152.6
Request from PC Tebbutt for use of PCC Land Rover
The Clerk had received a response from Inspector Brock which he had copied to all Councillors.  Cllr Davies stated she was disappointed with the letter from the Inspector and a general discussion ensued.  It was decided that the Clerk would write back to the Chief Superintendent, expressing the Council’s disappointment with Inspector Brock’s response and copying the letter to the Chief Constable.  Clerk to arrange
152.7 
Dog Fouling in PCC Area

The Clerk advised members of the complaints he had received and the action he had managed to take through CCC (Enforcement Team).  There was still a lot to be achieved and another article would be written for the Community Link.

152.8
Cardiff Local Development Plan

The Clerk referred to the meeting that had taken place on Thursday 11th February where Radyr & Morganstown CC would include the concerns of the PCC in their objections to the LDP.  He went on to explain the problems that had subsequently arisen between the WAG Inspectorate and CCC over the ‘soundness’ of the LDP and this was confirmed by Cty Cllr Delme Bowen who stated that at this time the Cardiff LDP was ‘dead in the water’.  Clearly this impacts upon when, and also if, the developers bring the WIPB out of abeyance and as things stand at the moment it is unlikely that any hearing on the LDP will occur before the summer of 2010.
153
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £3,426.46p and receipts of £588.01p were recorded for January 2010.  These were proposed as accepted by Cllr Williams, seconded and agreed.
154
Planning Applications
There were 6 planning applications to consider:
a) 09/02234/W ~ Waunwyllt, Heol Pant y Gored, Creigiau. No adverse comments.
b) 10/00043/W ~ Tanglewood, Mountain Road, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.
c) 10/00068/W ~ 17 Ffordd Dinefwr, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
d) 10/00117/W ~ 82 Parc y Fro, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
e) 10/00151/W ~ Greystone, Heol y Parc, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.
f) 10/00172/W ~ 57 Riverglade, Gwaelod y Garth.  The plans were left with the GYG Councillors to forward their issues to the Clerk in due course.
155
Correspondence
Cllr Dafis raised the issue of the letter from Chris Troughton, Pentyrch Open Gardens, regarding the hanging baskets and suggested that the Clerk writes to the Chairman of Creigiau 23 to see if there would be any volunteers to maintain any baskets that were put up in Creigiau.  Cllr Harrison stated that he was going to canvas the shops in Pentyrch directly and Cllr Davies would raise the matter at the GYG Village Hall Committee. Clerk to arrange
156
Written Resolution received from Cllr Dafis dated 14th January 2010 
Cllr Dafis referred to her written resolution that had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting, which referred to a ‘connection bus project’ whereby a double-decker bus would be kitted out to travel around rural areas and providing for the youths in those areas places for them to congregate.  She referred to the problems that had been experienced in the past, singly out Dipti Judd in particular, as an individual who had worked extremely hard to try and get something done for the youth in Creigiau only to come up against the bureaucratic stone-wall of CCC.  Cllr Dafis argued that the project merited a feasibility study and pointed to successful schemes in Cambridge, Luton and Conway, North Wales.  There was a discussion and the meeting was generally supportive of what Cllr Dafis was trying to achieve.  Cllr Jones suggested an alternative of Cardiff Bus loaning a bus to transport youths to Radyr youth club, which would prevent the need to kit out a bus and Cardiff Bus could retain and maintain an older bus similar to the ‘purple’ bus used for soup kitchens.  It was agreed to support Cllr Dafis’ resolution in principle together with Cllr Jones alternative proposal.  Clerk to arrange
157
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Councillor
	Report
	Action Taken

	25.1.10
	Sheila Dafis
	Would it be possible for a photo of the new footpath created by Creigiau Travel, connecting the village to the recreation field, to be included in the next Community Link with a paragraph thanking them for their good community spirit and generosity?
	Clerk to speak to Admin Assistant

	25.1.10
	Sheila Dafis
	There is a bad pothole around a storm drain on Heol Pant y Gored, Creigiau; by the 2nd lay-by on the left hand side from Creigiau to Pentyrch. There are also further potholes on both sides of the road leading into Pentyrch.
	Email to C2C


	25.1.10
	Sheila Dafis
	Please thank the contractors for sweeping excess chippings at Parc y Coed, Creigiau following the recent unsuccessful surface dressing contract at Creigiau. I would point out that Parc y Fro and Parc y Bryn are in dire need of re-sweeping, with the pavements also in need of attention, as they have a high amount of chippings scattered over them.  There have been further complaints about the excess chippings damaging cars, and indeed it may be that a further re-sweeping will have to be done in all areas where the recent application of surface dressing has been made.
	Email to C2C

	3.2.10
	Lindsay Davies
	Amongst all the other potholes that the weather has recently worsened, there is one that is particularly dangerous on Heol Pant y Gored, between the Telephone Exchange and the hump-back bridge, Creigiau.  The weather has exposed the top of a smallish (8”) square hydrant cap, the edge of which one now hits as the tarmac that was supposed to surround it has now gone.  Its right in the normal driving track lines and therefore requires drivers to veer into the middle of the road or [as I discovered this morning]  a bit too far into the bank to avoid it.
	Email to C2C

	4.2.10
	Gill Rees
	There is a pot-hole on Heol Pant y Gored just prior to the sharp bend as you drive towards Pentyrch from Creigiau and after the bridge.  It is quite a severe one and my car lurched into it and I felt the steering wheel nearly wrenched out of my hand.  It is in an especially dangerous position because of the bad bend and the lack of any crash barriers on the bend.
	Email to C2C

	4.2.10
	Gill Rees
	There is a pot-hole on Heol Goch, Pentyrch, by the War memorial and next to traffic calming measure, so that as you come over the hump you go into the pot-hole.  This is very dangerous.
	Email to C2C

	4.2.10
	Gill Rees
	There is a lot of rubbish by the Bus stop on the A.4119, Llantrisant Road, Capel Llanilltern virtually opposite Star Lane and by the Nursing Home
	Email to C2C

	4.2.10
	Gill Rees
	There is missing man-hole cover on Footpath 29 from Heol Penllwyn, Pentyrch, towards Creigiau Quarry.  This is a wide footpath and the hole is in the middle and about 2’ feet in diameter.
	Email to C2C

	4.2.10
	Lindsay Davies
	There are a couple of issues arising out of the meeting of the NW Conservation Group:

Ross Cannon briefed the group on the planning department’s hopes to introduce a Grants programme for projects that would help preserve and promote Cardiff’s conservation areas.  It was hoped to start with investment of a relatively small amount of money – say £50,000 in the first instance.  Their first, pilot, project is to produce an information map/board (bit like we have opposite the pub in Gwaelod) in Rhiwbina, but they also wish to:

· Find out from all Community Councils whether they have any schemes they would like to propose, or get financial support for, ie send them a prioritized list of suggestions. 

· Produce draft ‘boards’ for the other conservation areas, including ours in Pentyrch and Gwaelod, which they will circulate for us to add the comments, corrections or suggested additions of Community Council members for potential future reference should the proposals be agreed as worthwhile.  

· It was also suggested that the local Historical Society would want to comment, though perhaps that could be done through the Museum Sub-Committee. 

It may be worth ringing Ross Cannon to try and match up their intentions and our ‘priority’ list.   He will be bringing a synopsis of what Cardiff’s conservation areas comprise to the next meeting.

A Rhiwbina-led suggestion to the traffic department, via planning was to seek imposition of 20 mph traffic zone throughout the area, something that the rest of us all supported.  I note the speed limit in Gwaelod village varies rather markedly within the village, ie within the conservation area.

For info, re planning applications: 

· 09/1777W for relocation of stables etc that Castell y Mynach Farm had been much discussed at the previous meeting, and rejected, with disgust expressed anew that that the planning department had not yet achieved removal of the unapproved previous development.  Hoped that progress would be made before next meeting of 1st March. 

· 09/2224W – Old School House Cottage, School Lane – was passed with the comment that the new extension on the extension needed to be in keeping, e.g. relief to notice proposed slate roof.  Generally felt that previous extensions in this area had been permitted to proceed without sufficient attention to maintaining appearances.

	For information

	9.2.10
	Sheila Dafis
	Creigiau School is one of three schools chosen to be in a pilot scheme aimed at reducing lighting costs, where all the florescent lighting tubes are being changed by the county for low energy tubes and reflectors.  A new perimeter fence and gates are to be erected at the front of the school. Half the cost is being met by the County.  Mrs Linda Reed was shortlisted for 'Secretary of the Year' award organised in South East Wales by Theatr Iolo.
	For information

	15.2.10
	Sara Pickard
	Agenda item 11 – I would support the use of any proceeds from the sale of the Rest Centre being used solely for projects in Pentyrch itself,  especially for the youth as I  speak often to young people in our village who feel there should be far more activities for them.
	For information

	15.2.10
	Sara Pickard
	Agenda item 12 – I think Cllr Dafis’s idea of a bus which travels around the villages is a good idea- there is such a scheme in Caerphilly called “The Hub” which is a double-decker bus which is used by the youth service and visits Schools during the day and communities throughout Caerphilly during the evenings.
	For information


	15.2.10
	Sandie Rosser
	Sometime ago I asked about more sand/grit bins. There are two areas where I think they would be useful; one is needed by the wooden houses by me where there is a footpath between Ampleforth and Pen Be, the pathway is very steep down to the main road, and the other one is at the bottom of School Lane by Heol Berry. I understand that these bins can only be put on Council Land and I don't know if the Council own any land in these areas.
	Clerk to arrange

	15.2.10
	Stewart McKay
	Parc y Coed, Creigiau has been swept again but the gravel is still coming off.  The work carried out was not done properly and needs to be addressed again.
	Clerk to arrange

	15.2.10
	Stewart McKay
	Could the Clerk enquire into the Police surveillance that has recently occurred at Parc y Coed with a helicopter over the estate and two Police cars at the end of the road.
	Clerk to arrange

	15.2.10
	Penri Williams
	Our footpath up the Garth appears to have suffered over the winter period and requires attention.
	Clerk to arrange with CCV for summer programme

	15.2.10
	Sandie Rosser
	There is an illegal sign for ‘Harding’s’ on the telegraph pole outside Beechley, Main Road, GYG.  
	CMO to remove

	15.2.10
	Mike Jones
	With reference to Cllr Davies’ entry regarding the NW Conservation Group, the 20 mph area only related to Rhiwbina and not the NW Conservation Group area.  In addition it is important to understand the difference between a 20 mph zone and a 20 mph area.
	For information

	15.2.10
	Mike Jones
	I would like to see a book in the Council office where the CMOs could note the pot-holes, fly-tipped rubbish, etc., that they see on their rounds.
	Clerk to consider

	15.2.10
	Mike Jones
	Further to the discussion on hanging baskets I notice that in my home area in North Wales the County Council uses Xmas lights around lamp-posts, which were donated to the village by the CBC (County Borough Council) as surplus to their needs.  It would be worth following up with CCC to see if they have any obsolete lights that still comply with the necessary H & S laws, which could be put to this use.
	Clerk to arrange

	15.2.10
	John Harrison
	I would advise you all that Pentyrch School is in the process of publishing and issuing out its school travel plan.
	For information

	15.2.10
	Sheila Dafis
	I would advise all members that Cllr Owen has been awarded a Winston Churchill Memorial Trust Fellowship to study in America.  It has been awarded in recognition of his work surrounding alcohol abuse and he is to be congratulated.
	For information

	15.2.10
	Sheila Dafis
	My husband, Rhys Dafis is doing a Charity Walk up a Mountain in the Atlas range of Mountains in Morocco to raise funds for a motor neurone disease charity and also another Welsh Charity that supports children in Bangladesh with cleft palates.  Any support would be gratefully received.
	For information


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.00 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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